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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER, DELAWARE CITY

MINUTES OF MARCH 15, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Shirley Jackson, Jim Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Anthony Brazen, Joseph Connor, Carol Harman, Lisa Pertzoff, Charles Sawchenko, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Pierre Stevens

Associate Members Present:  Doyle Dobbins, James Larks, Rita Marocco

Associate Members Excused:  Sally Allshouse, Howard Isenberg, Bruce Lorenz, Cathy McKay

Interested Parties:  Donald Adank, Penny Chelucci, Kimberly Cheatwood, Jennifer Ferguson-Reid, Eliza Hirst, William Jackson, Michael Kelleher, Beverly Kiker, Patricia Maichle, Joyce Pinkett, Suzanne Raab-Long, Rev. Dr. William Rhines, Leonard Ross
	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Overview of Medicaid Buy-In Proposal

HBO Special on Addiction

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

New Business

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and give their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty informed Council members that the April Council meeting will be held in the MBNA Building at Delaware State University in Dover.  Directions and logistics will be provided.
Chairman Lafferty spoke briefly about the JFC hearings.  The composition of the Joint Finance Committee was briefly discussed. 
Testimony relevant to DSAMH and DCMH budgets was shared. 
Michael Kelleher discussed the division’s request for a new supervised apartment program for southern Delaware.  
Chairman Lafferty opened the discussion by stating that funding in the amount of 250K is in the Governor’s recommended Medicaid budget.  Joyce Pinkett, social services administrator, provided an overview of the Medicaid Buy-In Program.  The purpose, qualifying criteria for eligibility and target population for the program were shared.  Plans to implement the program in the last quarter of FY07 and the anticipated slow up-take during that period were noted.
Written materials relating to the Delaware Medicaid Buy-In Program and the federal poverty level and medical program income limit were distributed to those present.
A comprehensive review and analysis of the Medicaid Buy-In Program model was conducted.  Figures relating to the state’s share of the system’s redesign and the first three months of program implementation were shared.  

Ms. Pinkett offered to provide Council with a hyperlink to access web sites for additional disability related information and resources from the federal government, Home and Community Based Services, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, and Center for Personal Assistance Services.
Concerns were shared that funding for the Medicaid Buy-In Program is tied into the passage of a proposed cigarette tax increase.  Discussion ensued.  Doyle Dobbins suggested that Council publicly support the approval of the cigarette tax.   
A brief excerpt from the HBO series entitled “Addiction” was shown.  Michael Kelleher reported that the series presents addiction as a treatable brain disease, focuses on available treatments and places an emphasis on reducing stigma.
A suggestion was made that several sets of the HBO “Addiction” series be purchased for Council’s viewing and placement in public libraries.  Purchasing information will be provided.

Vice-Chairman Meldrum informed Council that Chuck Tarver had been appointed as a full member of the Council.  Mr. Tarver was congratulated on his appointment.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum conveyed Penny Chelucci’s recommendation that Dr. William Rhines be nominated for associate membership to Council.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum invited Dr. Rhines to attend the April Council meeting and share his interest in becoming an associate member of the Council.
Vice-Chairman Meldrum spoke of his new position with the Nemours Foundation and of its potential impact on his involvement with Council.  Chairman Lafferty shared his personal hope that Vice-Chairman Meldrum will be able to continue as a member of the Council and as chair of the Membership Committee.
A written report was provided.  Mary Wicks indicated that questions relating to the report can be directed to Carol Harman.

Janet Ray made Council aware of the significant reduction in this year’s funding for the Safe & Drug Free School Program.  It was noted that this funding is the sole source for school districts to support prevention initiatives.

Chairman Lafferty provided a brief overview of the supported employment program for the benefit of new meeting participants.  The role and responsibility of the employment specialists, and the program’s evidenced-based principals were reviewed.  Individuals interested in obtaining more information about the program were invited to contact Micki Nardo, program coordinator, at 577-2883.   
Two recommendations having vocational components were shared.  Doyle Dobbins suggested that Council take a position of public support for HB 71, which supports the elimination of mandatory minimums, and the SCRAM program.  Discussion followed.  A suggestion was made that a short term task force be established to conduct research and develop proposals for the court’s consideration relating to the SCRAM program.  A determination was reached that Dwight Holden will be invited to discuss the program prior to Council taking any action.  Discussion briefly centered on the report Thomas Eichler prepared which addressed issues with the courts and the penal system.  Chairman Lafferty will obtain copies of the report from the Delaware Center for Justice.
The issue of re-entry was briefly discussed.   Several discharge incidents were shared.   A suggestion was made that the specifics of discharge issues with private hospitals be conveyed to Steve Dettwyler for discussion at IMD meetings.  Eliza Hirst shared that the Disabilities Law Program has done advocacy work to ensure that individuals who have been discharged have the appropriate supports in place.  It was noted that consumers discharged from the private hospitals lacking medications or a discharge plan can call the DLP for assistance.
The issue of individuals running out of medications was discussed.    
Michael Kelleher spoke favorably of the testimony provided at the JFC budget hearings.   The potential impact of out of state gambling venues and potential federal level changes on the state’s revenue were mentioned.  Reductions to the SAPT and CMH block grants were briefly reviewed.  
Mr. Kelleher discussed the division’s recent success with hiring and retaining skilled medical professionals.  The recruitment of two nurses for the Ellendale Detox Center and remaining medical professional vacancies were shared.  It was noted that the position for DPC lead psychiatrist is currently posted.
Rita Marocco reported that Medicaid selected Unison Health Plan and Delaware Physicians Care, Inc. as their managed care companies.  It was noted that both companies have integrated mental health benefits.
Ms. Marocco spoke of the new NAMI-C.A.R.E. program which establishes support groups led by consumers.  She indicated that 30 facilitators are needed one day a week for the new program.  Consumers interested in receiving training to become volunteer facilitators for the program should contact Rita Marocco.
Council was briefly updated on the accessibility project at the Wilmington NAMI office.  Plans for a ribbon cutting ceremony were shared.

Ms. Marocco spoke of the recent death of an individual who had resided in a NAMI home.  
Jennifer Ferguson-Reid introduced herself and shared her purpose for attending the meeting.  Resources were provided to address her issues.

Mary Wicks informed Council that The Review has been featuring stories about heroin use.  The articles can be viewed at www.udreview.com.

Rita Marocco shared that an announcement had been made at the Medical Care Advisory Council related to the increase in methadone overdoses.

Vice-Chairman Meldrum shared a point of information that there is currently a bill in Congress to authorize 50M for gambling education. It was noted that gambling is a state’s rights issue, devoid of federal oversight and funding.
Chairman Lafferty expressed his appreciation to meeting participants for their attendance and encouraged newcomers to attend future meetings.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.
	ACTION
Bob Marceluk motioned to accept the minutes as presented.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  So moved.

Mary Wicks motioned that Council publicly support the passage of the cigarette tax increase.  Paula Voshell seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.  Chairman Lafferty will send a letter on behalf of Council regarding same.

The division will make arrangements for Mr. Holden to address Council regarding the SCRAM program at a future meeting.

Shirley Jackson motioned that Chairman Lafferty communicate Council’s support of HB 71 to SURJ.   Jack Akester seconded the motion.  So moved.




The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, April 19, 2007 in the MBNA America Building at Delaware State University.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
